DIFC COURTS’ USERS’ COMMITTEE 
MEETING MINUTES 

9 February 2010 at 10am
DFSA Board Room

Attendees:
Errol Hoopman, DFSA

Alec Emmerson, Clyde & Co

Richard Briggs, Hadef & Partners
James Abbott, Clifford Chance (delegate of Graham Lovett)
Ali Al Hashimi, Global Advocates

Mark Hoyle, Al Tamimi & Company

James Delkousis, DLA Piper (non voting member)

Mark Beer, Registrar (non voting member)
Rita Hicks - Committee Secretary

Guests:
Chief Justice, Sir Anthony Evans

Ghada Audi, DIFC Courts
Matthew Shanahan, DFSA (guest)
1. Welcome by Chairman:

Mark Beer chaired the meeting and welcomed the Chief Justice, Sir Anthony Evans and Ghada Audi. Ms Audi had recently been appointed Manager, Judicial Support and Communications at the DIFC Courts.
2.
Approval of Minutes and matters arising:
The Minutes of the CUC meeting on 22 October 2009 were approved.

3.
Court Activities – Registrar update:

The Registrar gave an update on the Courts’ activities as follows:
· SCT:  There were 60 SCT cases filed in 2009.  YTD 2010, 17 cases have been filed. The Registrar also reported that any matters filed with the Director of Employment Standards were being referred directly to the Courts.

· Enforcement:  In 2009 22 new Enforcement cases were filed. YTD 2010, 6 new Enforcement cases had been filed.

· Court of First Instance:   The Court of First Instance ended 2009 with 36 new cases filed, with 31 active cases at the end of December. YTD 2010, 3 new had been filed.
· Court of Appeal:  In 2009 2 Court of Appeal cases were filed, which ultimately settled. No Court of Appeal cases have been filed so far in 2010.
· The Registrar advised that the Courts were anticipating a doubling of Court of First Instance cases in 2010 to about 70 cases. The CUC members agreed that 40-50 Court of First Instance cases would be more likely. They also advised that there had been an increase in arbitration work.  
· KPI’s:  The Registrar reported that all of the Courts’ 2009 KPI’s had been met save that the Courts had failed to sign an MoU of collaboration with the Abu Dhabi Courts. A copy of the draft 2010 KPI’s was circulated to the CUC members with the Registrar explaining the Courts’ objectives for 2010.   The Registrar said that he would welcome any comments from the CUC members within the next seven days.
· The CUC members enquired whether an MoU had been signed with any other Courts in the UAE i.e. RAK Court. The Chief Justice reported that an MoU with the Ministry would, in effect, represent the other Emirates and that Abu Dhabi and Dubai would stand on their own. The Registrar advised that the level of co-operation remains strong with the Dubai Courts (both judicial and administrative) and that the DIFC Courts hope to work more closely with the Judicial Institute in 2010.

· Lecture Series:  The DIFC Courts would continue with their Lecture Series seminars this year. They will also look to increase its awareness within the Arab speaking community and with general counsel. CUC members said that there was a need to get more Emirati lawyers aware of the DIFC Courts. This could be done by sending an email to local firms with periodic updates about the DIFC Courts.

· Training:  The focus for 2010 will be on judicial training. The DIFC Courts intend to appoint a new Judicial Officer in April who will work under the guidance of H.E. Justice Omar Al Muhairi and H.E. Justice Ali Al Madhani. They will train the Judicial Officer in all aspects of the Small Claims Tribunal, moving to a stage of handling SCT cases by himself, then to Enforcement and then, if the Ruler appoints him as a Judge, proceeding to Court of First Instance cases.  Training will also be carried out by any overseas Judges while they are sitting at the DIFC Courts.  The Registrar advised that the Courts intend that H.E. Justice Omar Al Muhairi and H.E. Justice Ali Al Madhani will attend the Judicial Studies Board in the UK for various courses.  CUC members suggested that the Courts also look to undertake training.

· The Registrar asked the CUC members for their views on how accommodating Courts’ staff should be with regard to dealing with Rules’ enquiries.  The general feeling from the CUC members was that practitioners were appreciative of the Courts’ feedback.  The Registrar advised that Ghada Audi would assist the Court with future Rules enquiries along with Amna Alowais and Rita Hicks.
· In general discussion, the Registrar advised that there had been no claims under the Code of Professional Conduct and that 12 firms had registered for the Pro Bono scheme. There have been seven requests for Pro Bono assistance of which two have been accepted. 
4.
Infrastructure:  The Registrar reported that the DIFC Courts have had their video conference facilities upgraded. All phone calls coming into the DIFC Courts are now recorded and that e-filing will shortly be up and running.  Practitioners will be able to access their own case file through the internet.

5.
Criteria for Pro Bono programme: CUC members reported that when the Pro Bono programme was established there was a discussion about the criteria, and at the time it was decided to leave it flexible. It was felt that more rigid guidelines should now be put in place. The Registrar advised that Amna Alowais would liaise with the IBA and then come up with a recommendation for the Committee to consider.
6.
Other matters:  At the Annual Judges’ meeting it was suggested that a Rules Committee should be established within the CUC with Courts’ users sitting with a presiding Judge to review and recommend changes to the Rules. The Chief Justice proposed that the Deputy Chief Justice be appointed chairman of the subcommittee. After discussion it was decided that the subcommittee should comprise six members plus the Chair.
7.
Charter:  The Registrar provided a copy of the proposed revised Charter to all the CUC members. During discussion, some minor changes were made and the Registrar agreed to send a further draft to the CUC members for review.
Meeting closed 11.50am
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